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I am delighted to be writing this, my first President’s Newsletter, to update you on the latest news from EBCOG. I would like to begin by thanking the Past-President of EBCOG, Prof Chiara Benedetto, for all her hard work and congratulate her on all her achievements and on her unflagging commitment during the three years of her Presidency.
Perhaps the most exciting new development is that within the next year, EBCOG will introduce an examination. We have been discussing this over the last year and have already moved on to the stage of appointing Lead people to work on the various elements of the exam. This exam will have two components:  a knowledge based assessment and skills assessment by OSCE. The exam will be open to non-European Candidates as well and will, at least initially, only be conducted in English. Candidates who pass the exam will become European Fellows of O & G- “EFOG-EBCOG”.   Candidates will be able to sit the exam, preferably at the end of their 5 year training period, or according to their national training requirements. 
Running an exam is a big and time consuming challenge and it means that we will have to extend our administrative capacity and establish an examination secretariat. We hope that eventually this secretariat will be based in Brussels, possibly at the new UEMS Headquarters, the Domus Medica Europea (DME). As I and the Secretary-General will be attending the forthcoming UEMS Council meeting, we will have the opportunity to look around the DME and see if we might consider renting some office space there. My sincere thanks go to Dr Rolf Kirschner and members of the Examination Committee for their hard work during 2014 to complete the groundwork for this examination to be set up.  
The exam will be largely built around EBCOG’s Training Curriculum and Log book, both of which are currently being updated by the SCTA. I would like to thank the Chair of the SCTA and give my particular thanks to Dr Angelique Goverde and Prof Fedde Scheele for all their work on the curriculum.

We are planning the first exam to take place during the EBCOG 24th European Congress which will take place in Istanbul on 19th-21st May next year. We are very much looking forward to this event, and are in the middle of finalising the scientific programme. 
As usual we will have a top quality programme delivered by world class speakers and experts. We will also be running our usual Master Classes and Hands-on Training courses which always prove to be hugely popular features of the EBCOG Congresses. In addition to the state of the art lectures and courses, we hope it will be a great opportunity for you to meet up with old friends and make new ones in a beautiful and historic city.
On Wednesday 4th February, I, the EBCOG Treasurer, Prof. Peter Hornnes, one of the Lithuanian delegates to EBCOG, Prof. Ruta Nadisauskiene and the Chief Administrator of EBCOG, Mrs. Charlotte Mercer, were greatly honoured to meet with Vytenis Andriukaitis, the European Commissioner for Health and Food Safety. It was very useful for the EBCOG team to meet Commissioner Andriukaitis at the beginning of his term of office, as the Commissioner said that the meeting could be the start of a relationship and dialogue which could develop on the basis the areas of common interest and concern identified during the meeting.

You can find a more full report on the EBCOG web site, but I must say how delighted we were to have the opportunity to meet Commissioner and I would like to thank Commissioner Andriukaitis and his team again for finding the time to meet us.

One of the more immediate outcomes of this meeting was the opportunity to meet Dr Enrique Terol, the Seconded National Expert and Policy Officer in Commissioner Andriukaitis’s Cabinet who is responsible for European Reference Networks (ERNs). 

Dr Terol was kind enough to accept our invitation to join us at the Executive meeting to explain the concept of ERNs and the Executive responded very positively. The European Reference Networks (ERNs) bring together highly specialised healthcare providers from different Member States. They are intended to provide affordable, high-quality and cost-effective healthcare to patients with rare conditions requiring a particular concentration of resources or expertise. 
Also present at the Executive meeting by invitation was Dr Tamar Khomasuridze, the 

Sexual and Reproductive Health (SRH) Programme Advisor for the UNFPA Eastern Europe and Central Asia (EECA) Regional Office in Istanbul, Turkey. I was delighted to welcome Dr Khomasuridze and also Dr Mourad Seif, a UNFPA International Consultant and colleague who has kindly agreed to act as the EBCOG-UNFPA Liaison Officer. Dr Khomasuridze told the Executive that the UNFPA desperately needed help from professional associations to discuss issues and give an opinion to governments. She said the new UNFPA programme would be a real opportunity for governments and professional associations of experts to strengthen their links for the benefit of the citizens’ lives. 
Dr Khomasuridze said that capacity building and knowledge exchange were key concerns of the UNFPA and I believe that EBCOG and the UNFPA can work together and that EBCOG can assist with both capacity building and knowledge sharing via EBCOG’s standards of care, both of which clearly feature sexual and reproductive health. This is the beginning of our collaboration, but I feel that together we can make great progress in supporting sexual and reproductive health and preventing maternal mortality. 
We also discussed the possibility of creating a “young scientist award” funded by the UNFPA. The discussions on all these matters are very much just beginning, but I believe they could prove to be very fruitful not only for EBCOG and the UNFPA but, most importantly, for women, families and their babies in Europe and beyond.
Training accreditation continues to be hugely successful and I would like to thank the Chair of the SCTR, Prof Juriy Wladimiroff for all his remarkable work. In addition, my sincere thanks go to our subspecialty sister organisations, EAPM, ESHRE, ESGO and EUGA for all their support for the subspecialist visiting programmes and all the other aspects of our work they contribute so much to, such as our Congress Scientific Committee.
Another innovation for EBCOG is the fact that we have re-structured it into four Boards to make the whole organisation more streamlined. All of the current Standing Committees and Working Parties will be absorbed into one of four Boards, each of which will be led by an Officer:
· Education and Training Board:  Professor Jacky Nizard 

· Standards of Care and Communications Board: Dr Tahir Mahmood 
· Finance and Congress Board: Professor Peter Hornnes

· Post Graduate Assessment and Certification Board: Dr Rolf Kirschner 
We have instituted regular Officers’ meetings which have been invaluable in helping us to move on with our planning and put plans into practice more quickly. I would like to wholeheartedly thank my fellow Officers for their commitment, friendship and support. We really are a team. Our next meeting will be in May, in Paris, when we will have a chance to see the Palais des Congrès, the venue for our 2018 European Congress. Put it in your diaries now so that you don’t miss it!

Our next Council meeting will be in June in the lovely city of Utrecht, at the same time as the ENTOG Meeting and exchange. This seems to have been extremely successfully planned as the President of ENTOG informed the Executive that spaces on the Exchange are available for three trainees from every European Country, so congratulations to ENTOG. At the Executive meeting in March, the Treasurer, the Webmaster and the President of ENTOG also assessed the applications for the EBCOG/ENTOG 2015 European Fellowships and of the fourteen applications received, the following three trainees were selected:

· Dr Agniesza Lemanska from Poland to go to the Netherlands
· Dr Raili Rabane from Estonia to go to Manchester

· Dr Seçkin Tuna Kalpan from Turkey to go to Belgium.

My congratulations to the three successful applicants!
Finally, please don’t forget to look at the EBCOG Position papers which are published on our web site. These are really important documents which I would ask you to make your colleagues aware of. 
They are intended to be used as authoritative statements on issues of public health in Europe and we hope you will use them as such. Many thanks should go to Prof Allan Templeton for coordinating this challenging process.

This is, by definition, a snapshot of where we are at the moment. Things are moving rapidly so please keep an eye on the web site for breaking news and updates: www.ebcog.eu  or follow us on Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/pages/EBCOG-European-BoardCollege-of-Obstetrics-and-Gynaecology/358204987657139?ref=hl 
With all my best wishes until next time,
Dr Tahir Mahmood

President of EBCOG
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